
  
 

November 2010   CIRCULATION: 1,215 
 

Wamboin Community Assn: www.wamboincommunity.asn.au 
Bywong Community Assn: www.bywongcommunity.org.au 
Fire Brigade: www.wamboincommunity.asn.au/firebrigade 

 
All proceeds from advertisements after printing costs go to the WAMBOIN COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION that started The Whisper as a 
community newsletter in 1981, and continues to own it.  The newsletter is distributed to all letterboxes in Wamboin and Bywong (plus other 
localities in our fire brigade’s area) at the start of each month, except January.  Contributions from all residents are encouraged, valued and 
are the main content of the newsletter.  The Editor is Ned Noel, 17 Reedy Creek Place, Wamboin, 2620, phone 6238-3484.  Please email 
contributions to either Tnednoel@optusnet.com.au or whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au or mail them.  The deadline for the next issue of 
The Whisper is always the last Sunday of the month, 7 pm, so for the December 2010 / January 2011 issue the deadline is Sunday, 28 
November 2010, 7 pm.  Instant Colour Press executes the printing.   Then the new issue will go to the volunteer deliverers 5 days later. 
 

LIFE THREATENING EMERGENCIES Fire/Police/Ambulance  - Dial Triple Zero (000) All Hours 
Bungendore Police:  6238 1244   Wamboin Fire Brigade Info Centre: 0409 991 340    Ambulance Bookings: 131233 
 

LOCAL FACILITIES AND CONTACTS 
Wamboin Community Assoc. Peter Harrison President 6238 3525 
Bywong Community Assoc. Nora Stewart President 6230 3305 
Fire Brigade Andrew Dunn Captain 0409 991 340 or 6238 1849 ah 
Wamboin Markets Joan Mason contact 6238 3258 
Sutton School Playgroup Rosemary Semecky Convenor 6230 3807 
Landcare Roger Good President 6236 9048 
Community Nurse  Heather Morrison Bungendore 6238 1333 
Breastfeeding Assoc.    Belinda Dennis      Community Educator  6236 9979 
Emergency Services NSW Call Centre Staff 132 500 
Emergency Services Admin. Colin Brown Controller 6238 1067 
Justice of the Peace Peter Greenwood JP 6238 3358 
Justice of the Peace Keith France JP 6238 3596 
Justice of the Peace Margaret Fletcher JP 6238 1211 
Justice of the Peace Jill Sedaitis JP 6236 9559 
Justice of the Peace Tony Holland JP 6238 3762 
Wamboin Scout Group Peter Harrison contact 6238 3525 
Wamboin Pony Club Robyn Slater Senior Instructor 6238 3472 
Geary’s Gap Pony Club Katarina Biondic contact 0421 859 917 
Wamboin Play Group Kristin Skinner Convener 6238 1201 
Wamboin Hall Bookings Joan Mason contact 6238 3258 
Church - Anglican Robyn Robertson Warden 6238 3202 
Christian Prayer Group Steve & Imelda Taylor contacts 6238 3220 
KYB Bible Study Group Yvonne Barrett contact 6230 3539 or 0409 951 388 
Golf Peter Greenwood Golfer 6238 3358 
Injured Wildlife Wildcare Helpline 6299 1966 
Wonderful Women of Wamboin Claire Ayling Convenor 6238 3347 
Lake George VIEW Club Lydia Zielinski contact 6230 3488 
Wamboin Book Group Alice Scott Secretary 6238 3178 

YOUNG ENTREPRENEURS 
Deanne Brucic • babysitting/ petsitting 6238 1884 Jess, Ellen & Nicole Smith • petsitting (incl horses) 6238 3115 

Fiona Skea • babysitting 6238 3290 Ashleigh Caird • babysitting 6238 0746 
Rebecca Purdie • petsitting 6238 3343 Gabrielle Simpkin • babysitting/ petsitting 6238-1335 
Elena Sutcliffe • petsitting 6238 3228 Jack & Matilda Whitney • pet care 6238 3059 
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The 3 Big Real Estate Traps 
 

Discount Commissions 
 

ver wondered why some agents offer highly discounted 
commissions when they are selling your home?  Simple, they 
work on volume.  Negotiating to get you that extra ten or twenty 

thousand dollars on your sale price is of no interest to them, they just want to 
sell your home as quickly as they possibly can.   
 
Sutton Real Estate will spend the time to achieve the best possible outcome 
for you.  Your property is probably your biggest asset; don’t risk tens of 
thousands of dollars by using a discounted service. 

 

The 90 day “Lock-In” 
Sign an agency agreement with 99% of agents and bang, you’re locked in to that 
agreement for at least the next 90 days.  So whether that agent does their job or not you 
have no ability to sack them until after those 90 days. 
 
Sutton Real Estate allow you to discontinue using our services at any time for any 
reason, no strings attached. 

 

Advertising Costs 
Don’t pay for advertising!  Agents who charge you for advertising have nothing to lose.  If they don’t do 
their job and don’t sell your home they’ve lost nothing but a bit of their time. You on 
the other hand have to pay thousands of dollars for their advertising.  
 
Sutton Real Estate doesn’t charge for advertising.   
 

 
The bottom line is that you’re employing the agent; they’re providing a service to 
you.   Make sure that you are engaging an agent that is prepared to do the hard yards and put every 
effort into achieving the best outcome for you.  Secondly make them earn their reward and make it 
performance based.  Don’t pay their advertising bill and don’t allow them to lock you in.   
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Wamboin Community Supper Dance — The inaugural Wamboin Community Supper Dance will be held on 13 November 
2010. Relax with friends in the elegant surroundings of the Wamboin Community Hall, or dance to the music of The Jukes. 
Check out the details elsewhere in this issue 
Water —  In conjunction with the Geary’s Gap/Wamboin Landcare group, the WCA will play host to ABC Rural Reporter 
Sarina Locke at our next General Meeting, on 16 November 2010. Sarina has accepted an invitation to talk on the subject: 
Murray-Darling Basin – A Perspective for a City/Country Divide. With all of the recent discussion on water flows in the 
Murray-Darling system, there is the potential for significant impact on rural communities, including rural residential 
communities such as ours. There will be a very brief GM prior to the commencement of Sarina’s presentation at 7.45pm. 

Carols @ Wamboin — Mark Friday 17 December in your diaries for the annual Wamboin Christmas carols evening. Full 
details will be provided in the December Whisper and on the WCA website.. 

Upcoming Events — For those who may not be aware, information on upcoming events (“What’s on in Wamboin”) is 
provided on the WCA website. Just go to http://wamboincommunity.asn.au and follow the relevant links for more details on 
any event of interest. If you belong to a local community group and would like your event(s) included, please email details to 
the WCA Webmaster at webmaster@wamboincommunity.asn.au. 

Council Matters — Keep abreast of the WCA’s current Council activities through the WCA website at 
http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/lep for LEP updates and http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/waste for progress with the Macs 
Reef Road WTS. 

WCA Electronic Noticeboard — The WCA electronic noticeboard is a convenient way to keep up with community activities. 
Subscribe by visiting the WCA website at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/noticeboard 

    -- Pete Harrison (president@wamboincommunity.asn.au) 

 

 
RIDING INSTRUCTION 

ACCREDITED EFA LEVEL 1 
Local riding instuctor available for beginners and more 

experienced riders. I will come to your property, or have 
sand arena available.  Improve your dressage, jumping or 

just increase your confidence.  Available weekends or 
weekdays. 

TEACHING IN WAMBOIN FOR OVER 10 YEARS 
Phone Leanne on 6238-3435 
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Bywong  
Community 

News 
www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

 
by Darryl Bourke, President 

 
 

Road Information Night 
 An informative night was had by all who 
attended Bywong Community Hall on the 18th 
October. Gordon Cunningham, Director of 
Works for the Palerang Council explained how 
different Federal, State and local funding 
arrangements applied to different roads in 
Palerang. Gordon also discussed the road pot 
holes which were caused by the recent rain. 
 Presentations were also made by the 
Roads and Traffic Authority (RTA) David Corry 
(Southern Region Development Manager), Rhod 
Stevens and Nicole Stephenson (Networks 
Planner). Sergeant Dominic Goodyer from the 
NSW police in Queanbeyan revealed that half the 
speeding fines on Macs Reef  and Norton roads 
were acquired by local residents. 
 
 The Bywong Community Association (BCA) Annual General Meeting was held at the start of the evening. Proposed 
administrative changes to the constitution were passed with one amendment.  Details of the changes are available on the 
Association website.  The elected committee comprises: 

President; Darryl Bourke 
Vice-President; Vacant           

Secretary; Anne Goonan           
Treasurer; Clive Boughton        
Public Officer; Guy Cotsell              

Committee members: Kerrie Gougeon; Jean-Pierre Favre; Nora Stewart; and Merle Ketley. 
Waste management representative: Jim Greethead   

  
 On behalf of the association I would like to thank the outgoing president, Nora Stewart. With Nora at the helm, the 
association has worked with Palerang on many items including the Macs Reef Road waste transfer station, local bus shelters, 
Local Environment Plan, Les Reardon Reserve, and locality and wildlife signs. The BCA also organized regular events such as 
Clean Up Australia, Bywong Car Boot Sale and Bywong Trivia Challenge, as well as community information events. 

 
Bywong Christmas Drinks – Saturday 4th December 2010 

 Bywong Community Association invites all residents to our annual christmas drinks. Bring a plate of food to share. 
Look forward to seeing you there. 
 --  Darryl Bourke,  President. (02) 62303055, president@bywongcommunity.org.au 
 
Lots more information on our extensive website www.bywongcommmunity.org.au 

We would like to thank the following sponsors for their ongoing support - Wagonga Coffee, Lamberts Vineyards, Yless4u 
broadband wireless, Koonaburra Wines and Lake FM radio. 
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Completing Paragraphs from Nature Notes from October Issue 
by Jo Walker 

Due to a mistake on my part, the final two paragraphs from last month's Nature Notes were left out of the October 
Whisper, and are printed below.    November's Nature Notes appear later in this November issue. - Ned Noel 

 Recently, a short burrow was excavated close to one of the house walls over a period of several nights.  I thought at 
first it was probably a rabbit, but there were no droppings.  Then, one morning, the hole had been filled and the soil neatly 
tamped down.  A mystery so far – hopefully, something interesting will eventuate. 
 Lastly, one of those Wamboin moments that stay in the memory.  The Sulphur-crested Cockatoos have been spending 
some time in the afternoons carefully demolishing the wattle tree in front of the house, leaving a carpet of wattle flowers on 
short stems.  Sometimes the kangaroos will pick them up and nibble the flowers.  A few days ago, at dusk, I walked round the 
corner of the house and surprised five half-grown ‘roos there.  They know me so didn’t take off – but stood there, bolt upright, 
each clutching a bunch of golden wattle blossom as if they were about to present me with their bouquets.  What a lovely 
picture! 

 
 

 
Looking for a great horse vet? 

• We just love horses: All of our team lives, breathes, eats and sleeps horses and are horse owners 
too. It means we care for your horses like they are our own. 

• Around the clock care: We know that just like people, horses don’t just need accident or 
emergency care during business hours, so we are available anytime...Just call! 

• We Travel to you: If your horse is incapacitated or you don’t have transport we’ll come to you or 
help you arrange transport to our dedicated equine hospital. 

• If Hospitalisation is needed: Our state of the art hospital means that your horse will get great care 
under the supervision of our dedicated team of Vets and Nurses ….Fast! 

• From the routine to the complex diagnosis and surgery - we do the lot: Our vets have advanced 
training in equine dentistry, lameness, reproduction and surgery - and a whole lot more in 

between. 
Corner of Barton and Federal Highways, Lyneham      

Email: equine@canberraequinehospital.com.au  Website: www.canberraequinehospital.com.au 
Phone: (02) 6241-8888   

 
DOG LOVERS 

Dog Training and Behaviour for Beginners IN BYWONG 
 A well-behaved dog is a pleasure to own. Spending a little time with your dog each day and knowing just what to ask of your dog is 
what this course will teach you.   You will be learning about basic dog behaviour and psychology, as well as various obedience exercises, 
such as sit, drop, wait, come and walking on a loose lead.  These classes will also discuss dealing with dogs and snakes and how to control 
dogs around livestock and wildlife, including advice on how to train your dog to avoid snakes.    Children are very welcome to the classes, 
however please discuss with us if your child will need help from an adult throughout the lessons. 

Class duration: 1  hours       Cost: $100 per dog for 6 weeks.    Class limit: 5 people 
Please call Heike Hahner on 4842 7143 or email  hhahner@bigpond.com 

Canine Communications Dog Training & Behaviour Consulting. 
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How The Whisper Gets From the Printer To Your Mailbox 
 The 50 people below each spend time every month to make sure that Wamboin and Bywong homes own and receive a 
free community newspaper written by residents.     If your deliverer has been on the job for a long time and you have a bit of 
time you could spare, think about offering to take over the job or help out.     If you already have too many tasks in your 
month, every now and then give your volunteer paperwoman/man/boy/girl a thank you.  - Ned Noel, Volunteer Editor 
 
157:  CO-ORDINATED HELEN MONTESIN:  ph 6238 3208 
Dene Evans Norton Rd West Area from Cmpbl Pl 20 Bill Owen Cooper Rd 26 
Helen Montesin Fernloff Rd 33 Stuart Whitten Canning Cl 17 
Hank Berlee Poppet Rd  (for all on road) 31 Alan Rope Sutton Rd 30 
 
279 CO-ORDINATED  BY TRISH RICE:  ph 6238 3791 
Joan Mason Bingley Way 48 Margaret Heleimin Merino Vale Dr 17 
Sue Ward Norton Rd (Bingley to Weeroona) 32 Anne Gardner Weeroona Dr (Norton to Majors) 31 
Trish Rice Majors Cl 18 David Anderson Weeroona Dr (Majors to Denley) 35 
Ned Noel Pal Cncl (13), Advertisers/ Misc (42) 55 Penny Evans Norton Rd (Campbell to Bingley) 24 
Kathy Handel Yalana West 19    
 
228:  CO-ORDINATED BY KERRIE FISHER:  ph 6238 3489 
TBA Valley View Ln 4 Deb Gordon Yalana East 42 
Colleen Foster B’dore Rd to Nrtn Rd incl Joe Rcks  20 Rob Gorham South end Clare Valley 38 
Cassie Fisher Clare Ln 12 Lyle Montesin  The Forest Rd area 60 
Axelby family North end Clare Valley 42 Bungendore Foodworks Bungendore 10 
 
332:  CO-ORDINATED BY JOHN VAN DER STRAATEN: ph 6238 3590 
Sheryl Barnes Denley Dr (Kestral to sthn end) 20 Brian Higgison Denley Dr (Birchmans to Kestral inc)  12 
Don Malcolmson Macs Reef Rd (Denley to Gum Flat) 7 Rhett Cox Macs Reef Rd (Newington to Bankers) 7 
Connie & Hans Bachor Dnly Dr to Macs Rf Rd incl Bchm Gr 26 Morag & Guy Cotsell Macs Reef Rd b’n Nwgtn& Harriott  30 
Nora Stewart Rovere Ln 7 Sandra Favre  Macs Reef Rd b’n Nwngtn& Harriott  20 
Rob. & Marzena Luton Sutton Park Estate 48 Joan Milnor Birriwa Rd plus Macs Rf Rd to Harriott  30 
Beth Hope Gum Flat Ln 6 Tony Bond Hogan Dr 28 
Carol & Clive Boughton Macs Reef Rd (Bankers to Fed Hwy) 29 Wamboin Fire Brigade Fed Hwy Serv Rd/Bidges/E’hawk  62 
 
219:  CO-ORDINATED BY KEVIN ANDERSON     ph 6236 9333 
Trevor Kirk Macs Reef Rd (Denley to B’dore) 20 David Featherston Summerhill and Creekborough Rds 24 
Kevin Anderson B’dore Rd (Macs Reef to Summerhill) 33 Diana & Keith Gascoine Snowgum Rd 27 
Kerrie Gougeon B’dore Rd (Fed Hwy to Summerhill) 25 Thelma Martin/Chris Fowler Shinglehouse & Millyn Rds 27 
Sue Aunella Brooks Rd 18 Richard Holding Wyoming & Doust Rds 25 
Phil & Pam Dawes Donnelly Rd & Donnelly Ln 20    

 
1215:  TOTAL WHISPERS FOR DELIVERY THIS MONTH 

 

 
for all your electrical and air-conditioning needs 

 

Call Mitch on 0408211516 
 

rodgerselectrical@bigpond.com 
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NEW CLASSIFIEDS 
HELP!!  The lady who has helped us with cleaning our house and our ironing for nearly 20 years has gone to bigger and better things.We 
need someone who can help us keep things under control,cleaning weekly and doing some ironing.  If you think you are the one, please ring 
Sally Clouston 62804499(bh) or 62383360(ah) or email me at sally@cloustonandhall.com.au. 
WANTED.  House cleaner  for two homes in Wamboin on weekly basis.  Please call Chris on 6238 3370. 
For Sale: Bird cage. White with a black stand. Dimensions: 70 cm high, 47 cm wide, 35 cm deep. Stand: 48cm square and 66 cm high. 
Stand also has a shelf. 2 feed trays (one usually used as a water tray), an upright feeder and seed catching skirt included. $100. Contact 
Vanessa on 6238 3641 or 0438 464 939. 
Music Teacher - Piano, Flute and Theory - located in Wamboin, all ages. At your house or my home studio. Contact Vanessa on 6238 
3641 or 0438 464 939. 
For Hire, Double Horse float with electric brakes. Tows very well and is available in Wamboin at very reasonable rates. Please call Vicky 
on 62383762 or 0403 069018 for more information. 

NOT TOO LATE TO ATTEND ‘FLAT BALL.  Tickets are selling briskly for the Captains Flat Annual Ball but there are 
still some left for the canny ballgoer.  The Ball, to be held on Saturday 20th November, is a traditional country ball  - bring a 
picnic basket supper and drinks.  Dress is formal but be inspired by this year’s theme of “Neptune’s Ball”.  Music by popular 

Canberra band “Obsessions” will have you on your feet and there are great prizes to be won in our raffle 
 Tables seat 14 people but you do not have to fill a whole table – singles and couples are as welcome as large or small 
groups.  Tickets are $25 per person.   contact Elizabeth at ball@captainsflat.org  or Brenda Carter on 6236 6013 

  LONG RUNNING CLASSIFIEDS 
Mobile Natural Horse Care and Gardening - Not enough hrs in the day / week? Away on weekends or holidays? Need someone to feed, rug, 
groom, clean up and care for your horse/s? General gardening, weed, mow, mulch and tidy. Other pets included and mail collected. Unable 
to ask neighbours / friends again? Call Cheryl - on 62369373 or 0402201491 
South Durras holiday house - 3 bedrooms, 2 bathrooms, double carport, close to shop and 5 minute walk to beaches.  Dog friendly, fully 
enclosed yard.  Available now.  Please phone Karen on 0428 148 500 for further information. 
FIREWOOD.  Mixed hardwood.   You load 6 X 4 box trailer $100.   6 X 4 box trailer delivered $130.  Larger loads delivered by 
arrangement.   Saturdays and Sundays only.   Ph 6238-3164. 
Convert those precious memories from VHS or VHSC Video to DVD, Records and Cassette Tapes to CD, right here in Wamboin.   Act now 
before they are lost forever.  Fast turnaround.  Only $12 per Video and from $12 per Record or Cassette. Phone Vicky or Tony Holland on 
6238 3762 or 0403 069018. 
MATHS & SCIENCE TUTORING, K-6, 7-10 and 11 & 12, & 1st year university.  Encouraging, expert coaching.Judy Shellard 
BSc(Hons), Dip Ed,  David Shellard (3rd year Mathematics ANU).  Please contact Judy.  Phone 6238 3050 
WCA Electronic Noticeboard – The WCA electronic noticeboard is a convenient way to keep up with community activities. Subscribe by 
visiting the WCA website at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/noticeboard 
CHOOKS WANTED – Any age & roosters.   Phone Frank on 6297-3523 to arrange collection. 
Beekeeping Services, Beeswax & Local Award Winning Honey.    Prompt removal of swarm bees and hives that are no longer wanted. 
We can also remove feral hives depending on location. Fee charged depending on distance travelled and the type of job required. Pure bees 
wax candles, beeswax blocks and award winning local honey for sale; available bottled or in bulk. Phone or see us each month at the 
markets! Call John or Tricia - Ridgiedidge Apiary 6238 3791. www.ridgiedidge.net.au 
Large Holiday house situated in Tuross, 180 degree Ocean views, opposite shops, 2 minute walk to beach, large block for parking, available 
now.  Discounts apply for Wamboin/Bywong residents. Please phone Cherrie 0418 621 462 for details. 
ADVERTISING RATES: Local classified advertisements are free, as are announcements from community organisations and clubs.  
Business advertisements pay printing and Community Association Projects.   Contact editor on 6238-3484 for information.   Advertising 
rates:  Full Page - $120    Half Pg - $60  1/3 Pg $40   1/4 Pg - $30  1/5 Pg - $25  1/8 Pg - $20 
FOR HIRE from the Wamboin Community Association: GAS BBQ - Party Size, Portable, $30 (includes gas) together with $30 cleaning 
bond,  both payable on collection. Cleaning bond will be refunded if BBQ is returned clean.  Enquiries - Joan Mason 6238 3258. 
Trestles and chairs are available for hire by local residents. Hire rates are: Trestle $10ea and chairs $1.50 ea.  Price does not include delivery 
or pick-up charges. Available from the Wamboin Community Hall, 112 Bingley Way. Must be returned in clean servicable condition. All 
damages are responsibility of the hirer.  Equipment must be tied securely on trailer etc. whentaken (otherwise they don't go.) Time of pick-up 
and returned MUST be adhered to (I don't live at the Hall!)  - Joan Mason, 62383258. 
FOR HIRE: WAMBOIN COMMUNITY HALL.  Bookings arranged by Joan Mason 6238 3258.   Local Residents $100, Bond $250.   Non-
Resident $150, Bond $300. The Hall is not available for teenage, 18 or 21st. functions. 
FOR HIRE: BYWONG COMMUNITY HALL. Suitable for smaller functions and  seminars, groups etc.  Check availability and booking 
information on www.bywongcommunity.org.au. 
The Whisper is a community  newspaper for Wamboin and Bywong.   If you live in the area and have something to say about living here that 
is informative, thoughtful or entertaining,  think about writing it up for the next issue.  For more information contact the editor on 6238-3484 
or email nednoel@optusnet.com.au 
FOR HIRE from the Wamboin Community Association: GAS BBQ - Party Size, Portable, $30 (includes gas) together with $30 cleaning 
bond,  both payable on collection. Cleaning bond will be refunded if BBQ is returned clean.  Enquiries - Joan Mason 6238 3258. 

 
CAFÉ: Thursday, Friday, Saturday evenings Friday, Saturday, Sunday lunch 

TAKEAWAY:  Thursday and Friday evenings 
CELLAR DOOR:  10am-5pm weekends and most public holidays Other times by appointment 

810 Norton Road Wamboin NSW 2620 T (02) 6238 3866 F (02) 6238 3855 E 
wine@lambertvineyards.com.au 
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G’day Landcarers.   
After a long hiatus, we have finally found a way to distribute our Landcare news without interruption from spam filters 

on your ISP servers. The problems besetting the system which prevented me from sending this remaining information should 
have been fixed. 

I am deeply indebted to Pete Harrison from the Wamboin Community Association for the many hours [and more than a 
hundred emails] he spent with me trying to establish a mailing list through the Wamboin Community Association website. For 
a couple of months a newsletter was distributed to all on the mailing list without my knowing that no-one was receiving it. My 
apologies for that. 

We were never able to make the system work, but I have since been alerted [by David Macdonald] to the existence of a 
similar service using Mailman at www.case.org.au [which we have now joined] and through them at 
www.communitylists.org.au/.  

You should all have by now received a welcome message to this service. Anyone who was on the previous Geary’s 
Gap/Wamboin Landcare mailing list will have been subscribed to the new list. If you wish to unsubscribe, please follow the 
instructions in the Landcare newsletter email, your personal welcome message or contact me direct at chrisft@spitfire.com.au.  

For the moment, everyone on the list has been enabled with the option of ‘posting’ messages to the Landcare list. I 
would ask you, in the interests of privacy in the group, to ignore this option. The list has been established for the sole purpose 
of distributing the Landcare newsletter not as as group forum. In due course, this option may be disabled for all on the list 
except the person responsible for distributing the newsletter.  

One last point.  Mailman does not allow the use of attachments to the newsletter. A great deal of the information about 
events, field days and other matters from other organisations comes to the Secretary in the form of attachments to their emails. 
In the past, it was a simply matter of re-attaching them to the outgoing Landcare newsletter, but this often led to an email that 
was larger in file size than many in the group either liked, were able to handle through their ISP mailbox, or in some cases, 
because they were still on dial-up. These attachments have been replaced in your newsletter by a link at the end of the 
newsletter. Clicking on this link will take you to the attachment. Until I see, and use it, I cannot be certain how you get to find 
and open the attachment. If anyone has difficulties with the set up, please contact me.  

Landcare Annual General Meeting – 10th November 2010.      I am advised that the guest speaker, Sarina Locke, 
originally lined up for our AGM will now be speaking at a Wamboin Community Association meeting instead. Details should 
be appearing in the Wamboin Whisper due out next week. 

-- Chris Fowler, Secretary, Geary's Gap/Wamboin Landcare Group, Ph: 62369189; 0438591098 
 

AAA ALL AREAS   WATER 
CARRYING 
DOMESTIC WATER 

7 days Prompt Delivery 
STAINLESS STEEL TANK (14,000 ltrs) 

ACTEW Approved Tankers, for Tanks, Pools, etc. 

 
GARRY 0428 626 838 

 or 6297 3648 
Local Water Carrier Since 1985 
PO Box 807, Queanbeyan, 2620  

 

 

Geary’s Gap/Wamboin Landcare 
Think global, act local 

by Chris Fowler 
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WAMBOIN HOME PRODUCE MARKETS 
(Joan Mason 62383258) 

 The Wamboin Home Produce Markets are held at the Wamboin Hall, Bingley Way on the third Saturday of the month.  
Not much  produce at present, but with the nice weather, I’m sure the gardens will soon be producing lots  of excess fresh 
vegies etc in the next month or two. A number of stalls with lots of variety for you all to come along and buy from. With 
 Christmas not that far away now, you may just find that special  gift for someone.  Lovely jam & cream scones, great 
coffee, and tasty egg and bacon rolls are always available. 
 Entry fee is free to customers, and $5 per table for stallholders. Come along and enjoy our markets on: 

SATURDAY 20TH  NOVEMBER, 2010 
9AM – 12 NOON 

========================================================================================= 
WAMBOIN 15 years ago   Prepared by Robyn Robertson 

From the Whisper, November 1995       Circulation:  500 
 As always in the weeks leading up to Christmas, everyone in Wamboin was busy, but there were no extraordinary 
events or activities reported in the Whisper. 
 

 

BRUCIC 
EXCAVATIONS   
Trucks, Bobcats and Excavators 

 for HireRock Hammer,    
Auger and Pallet Forks 

Roadworks, House Sites,   
Sheds & Garages 

Water Tanks 
Footings,  Sand & Gravel,   

Landscape Supplies 
Supply and Install Septic Tanks 

 and Absorption Trenches 
 

Enquiries Phone Darko 
Phone  6238 1884 

Mobile  0408 682 191 
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FOR SALE 
Locally grown Native and Exotic shrubs and trees, suitable for this area. 

150 mm (6”) pots $5.00  200 mm (8”) pots $9.00   Fresh Cut Flowers 

 
Kleenheat Gas Dealer, Wamboin, Sutton and Geary’s Gap Area.   -  Rural Services 

WIYAGIBA TRADING – Dave and Jane Hubbard  37 Poppet Road, Wamboin Ph/Fax 6238 3308 
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FIELD DIARY  -  Compiled by David Odell 
Location:  Wamboin   Date:  2 October 2010 

Subject:  Alpacas 
On being surveyed by a pair of alpacas and over-hearing 
their comments.  Translated from their quaintly-
distinctive language as understood by me. 

 
Alpacas appear - 

To sneer 
 

“Our exterior 
Is superior 
Our flair 

Beyond compare 
Our wish 
Top swish 
We feature 

Superior creature 
How now 
Poor cow? 

(No to dairy - 
quite contrary) 

Of course 
The horse 

(the learner 
On hayburner) 

Butt to note 
The Billy Goat! 

And who would keep 
Silly sheep? 

Our friend the Llama would agree 
Most distinctive pedigree”. 

 

Calendar Ready Now.  The Native Animal Rescue 
Group 2011 Wombat calendar is ready. Help our wildlife 
by helping them. The calendar is great value and quality 
at only $10. Buy one for friends, neighbours, 
workmates, relatives and yourself. Contact: Philip 
Machin 02 6238 3717 or machin4@bigpond.com 
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WE ARE NOW IN THE BUSHFIRE DANGER PERIOD  
(1st October – 31st March) 

 
A FIRE PERMIT IS REQUIRED FOR ANY FIRE IN THE OPEN.  FOR ADVICE ON OBTAINING A 

PERMIT PLEASE PHONE THE BRIGADE CAPTAIN ON 0409 991 340. 
 

RING TRIPLE ZERO (000) TO REPORT FIRES OR SMOKE SIGHTINGS. 
  

 

PREPARE.    ACT.    SURVIVE. 
PREPARE have a Bush Fire Survival Plan 

ACT know the Fire Danger Ratings and what you need to do  

SURVIVE know the Alert Levels that are used during a fire 
 

 

BUSH FIRE INFORMATION SESSION 
 

Saturday 20th November 11:30AM to 1:00PM 
(Registration 11:00AM) 

At the Fire Station - 112 Bingley Way Wamboin 
 

To help you get prepared for a bushfire, the brigade will lead a discussion about: 

• Where we live, what it means, what you can expect. 

• Bush Fire Survival Plan. 

• Property preparedness. 

• Personal preparedness. 

• Staying informed. 
Refreshments will be provided as well as a chance to win a helpful lucky door prize 

 
 

=============================================================================================================== 

Woodbridge Plumbing Services 
 

Lic NSW 148394C  and ACT 199815827      
 

* Plumbing – Drainage – Gas Fitting (L.P.G / Natural Gas)   * Maintenance for the above  
* New Homes – Extensions – Renovations     * Gutters and Downpipes 

* Water filters (under sink or whole house)  * Blocked Drains  * Hydronic heating (Radiators) 
We assure you of our best attention and service at all times 

Please call Matt on 0428 489 399    Fax 6282 0621 

For further information visit the brigade’s website at 
http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 
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PREPARE YOUR PROPERTY 
The following is a check list of the actions you should have already taken or be in the process of undertaking: 

In Spring 
 Slash or mow long grass and remove cut 

material (unless it can rot down before 
Summer). 

 Remove weeds. 
 Cut back trees overhanging your home. 

Remove fallen branches and other debris. 
 Check and service all mechanical 

equipment, including grass cutters, water 
pumps, sprinkler systems and fire 
extinguishers. 

 Remove leaves from gutters. 
 Review and restock Relocation Kit. 
 Review and update your Bushfire Survival 

Plan. 
 Review your insurance coverage to ensure 

it is adequate especially if you have 
recently conducted improvements to your 
home (e.g. solar panels). 

In Summer 
 Maintain up to a 20 metre fuel reduction 

zone around your home (greater if on a 
slope) and 5 metres around sheds and 
garages. 

 Clear around trees. 
 Remove leaves from gutters. 
 Check reserve water supplies. 

 

 Practise your Bushfire Survival Plan with 
your family. 

 Check Relocation Kit. 
 Ensure that you have a portable battery-

powered radio and spare batteries to hear 
bushfire warnings. 

 Monitor Fire Danger Rating - daily. 

Weather conditions to date have ensured considerable moisture in the air (i.e. high relative humidity).  As we draw closer to 
Summer, the lush growth can be expected to dry.  For the moment, you still have time to undertake many of the preparations 

listed above. 
 

TOP 10 BUSH FIRE PREPARATION HINTS 
1. Understand the environment in which you live - is your house surrounded by - or near – bush or grass? Do you 

travel through bushfire-prone areas? 
2. Sit down with your family now and write a Bushfire Survival Plan - your life could depend on it. Download a copy 

of an outline offered by the NSWRFS from its website http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au 
3. Make sure you understand - and are familiar with the national fire danger ratings and what those ratings mean for 

your family's Bushfire Survival Plan. To download a copy, go to 
http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/file_system/attachments/Attachment_FireDangerRating.pdf 

4. Practise your Bushfire Survival Plan with your whole family, including your strategies for dealing with stock or 
large pets such as horses. 

5. Create and maintain as much defendable space as possible around your home by managing vegetation, including 
grass and shrubs. 

6. Be aware that should you plan to defend your home in accordance with Fire Danger Rating guidelines, you need to 
be physically capable and mentally prepared. 

7. Take the time to put together your family's Bushfire Survival Kits, including a Relocation Kit and a Recovery Kit 
containing the things you'll need to survive in the first 24 to 48 hours after a bushfire. You'll find all the details and 
fact sheets on the NSWRFS website at http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au 

8. Learn as much as you can about bushfire warnings and safety – remember we have several forthcoming community 
meetings (see elsewhere in this newsletter or visit the brigade website at http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

9. Update your home and contents insurance and leave a copy of your policies in a secure place away from your home. 
10. Prepare. Act. Survive.  http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/file_system/attachments/Attachment_PrepareActSurvive.pdf 

 
Check out the NSWRFS Fact Sheets and other resources in the ‘For the Community’ section for more detailed information at 

http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au 
 

You can also find or access this information via the Wamboin Brigade website at http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au        
DOG LOVERS 

Dog Training and Behaviour for Beginners IN BYWONG 
 A well-behaved dog is a pleasure to own. Spending a little time with your dog each day and knowing just what to ask of your dog is 
what this course will teach you.   You will be learning about basic dog behaviour and psychology, as well as various obedience exercises, 
such as sit, drop, wait, come and walking on a loose lead.  These classes will also discuss dealing with dogs and snakes and how to control 
dogs around livestock and wildlife, including advice on how to train your dog to avoid snakes.    Children are very welcome to the classes, 
however please discuss with us if your child will need help from an adult throughout the lessons. 

Class duration: 1  hours       Cost: $100 per dog for 6 weeks.    Class limit: 5 people 
Please call Heike Hahner on 4842 7143 or email  hhahner@bigpond.com 

Canine Communications Dog Training & Behaviour Consulting. 
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FIRE DANGER RATING 

 
 To help you assess your level of bushfire risk and action to take, it is important that you understand the Fire Danger 
Rating.  The rating is forecast by the Bureau of Meteorology each day and is an early indicator of the potential danger, should a 
bushfire start.  The higher the Fire Danger Rating, the more dangerous are the fire conditions. When a Fire Danger Rating is 
advised, you need to take it seriously and be prepared to act.  The Fire Danger Rating is not a predictor of how likely a bushfire 
is to occur, but how dangerous it could be if it did occur.  It should act as your first trigger for action.   
 Fire Danger Ratings are displayed on the NSWRFS website http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/  They are also usually 
publicised on local radio and television and in the press.  If none of these information sources is convenient for you, the Fire 
Danger Rating for our area can be viewed on the Wamboin Fire Brigade website at: http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au  
If you click on the Fire Danger Rating sign on the website you can also see an explanation of the ratings and what you should 
do.  In addition, the Brigade has Fire Danger Rating signs located roadside in its area. These are located near the intersections 
of: 

• Norton Rd and Sutton Rd  (Wamboin) 
• Macs Reef Rd and Harriott Rd  (Bywong) 
• Bungendore Rd and Joe Rocks Rd  (Bungendore) 
• Bungendore Rd and Summerhill Rd  (Bywong), and 
• Federal Hwy Service Rd and Goolabri Dr (Sutton Park). 

 

 Fires can threaten suddenly and without warning.   
 Watch for signs of fire, especially smoke and flames.  
 Know the Fire Danger Rating in your area, be aware of local conditions and keep informed.  
 Have your Bushfire Survival Plan and kit ready.   
 Call Triple Zero (000) to report a fire.   
 To seek information: listen to local radio, go to www.rfs.nsw.gov.au or call the Fire Information Line 1800NSWRFS. 

 
AUTOMATED EXTERNAL DEFIBRILLATORS 

 The Brigade has recently purchased four Automated External Defibrillators (AEDs) for our fire trucks. This is a 
significant investment of over $12,000.  This purchase has been made possible due to the local community’s support and 
financial assistance which is greatly appreciated.  The Wamboin Brigade’s fire trucks are the first in the Lake George Zone to 
be fitted with AEDs. 
 Firefighting and other associated emergency activities can be stressful.  AEDs provide peace of mind and are a 
potentially lifesaving device for someone who suffers a cardiac arrest and other emergency help is more than a few minutes 
away.  Most of the Brigade’s firefighting activities are conducted in remote areas and this places our firefighters at greater risk. 
Studies have shown that appropriate use of an AED does increase the chance of survival of a heart-related event from 5% (or 
lower) for CPR alone to over 90% (or higher) where CPR and an AED are applied 
 

 

 
 

 

HELP! 
We are looking 
for a part-time 

gardener. 
Nothing difficult – weeding, 

raking, cleaning up. 

One or two days a week. 
Flexible times. 

We’ve got all the equipment. 

Interested? Let’s talk. 6238 
3093. 

Roger & Jo Tregear 
80 Canning Close 

Wamboin. 



Wamboin Whisper, November 2010, Page 16 of 24 
 

BUSH FIRE INFORMATION 
Mark your diary for one of the following Brigade-run 

Bush Fire Information Sessions 

 
Sat 20 Nov:    at the Wamboin Fire Station (112 Bingley Way) 

Sat 11 Dec:    at the corner of Bidges & Old Goldmines Rds, Sutton (please bring a chair) 

Sat 19 Feb 2011:   at the Wamboin Fire Station (112 Bingley Way) 

NOTE:  All sessions – 11:00 am for registration with 11.30am start.  Sessions include Q & A and run for 1.5 hrs. 
UPCOMING EVENTS 

• December 7th-   Fire Brigade Christmas Party.. 

FURTHER INFORMATION 
Firewise eNews:   is a new quarterly e newsletter, a way for the NSW Rural Fire Service (RFS) to bring you current RFS 
news, safety messages, research and details of upcoming events.  To subscribe, go to the NSW RFS website at 
www.rfs.nsw.gov.au and click on ‘Firewise Email Newsletter’ or, if you are reading the Wamboin Firefighter electronically, 
click on the ‘subscribe’ link:   subscribe to Firewise eNews 

The Wamboin Brigade Website:  The Brigade’s website will help you to monitor local conditions as well as Brigade 
announcements.  The Community Information section has particularly useful information and links to other websites that 
provide guidance regarding bush fire preparations.  http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Brigade Information Stall at the monthly Wamboin Home Produce Market:  The Wamboin Fire Station 
and ‘Shop Front’ is normally open on Wamboin Home Produce Market days (3rd Saturday in the month) from 9am – 12noon.  
As the next market day, Saturday November 20, coincides with a community-wide Bush Fire Information session at the Fire 
Station (see above for details) there will be no separate information stall at the Market.  All enquiries will be accommodated 
within the larger bush fire information session planned for the day. 
Finally, if you have any queries on a fire-related issue including preparing yourself, your family and your 
property for a bush fire, please contact the Brigade’s Captain (Andrew Dunn) on 0409 991 340 or (02) 6238 1849 (ah). 

 

PREPARE.    ACT.    SURVIVE. 
 

======================================================= 

 
We welcome new patients to our Practice 

2/80 Morisset Street, Queanbeyan, Phone 6299 6990 
www.brindabellapractice.com.au 

Opening Hours Mon, Tues & Thurs 8.00am – 7:30pm, Wed & Fri 8.00am – 5:00pm 
Travel vaccines     sports medicine      asthma testing     women’s health     skin cancer checks     Diabetes Educator 

Dietician     free immunisation     Physiotherapy     Paediatrician     exercise specialist     counselling     minor surgery. 
Daily emergency appointments available 
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Nature Notes – October 2010 
Jo Walker 

 With the weather warming up and still more rain falling, the countryside is looking positively lush and better than 
we’ve seen it for many years now. 
 Some of the more moisture-loving plants are in their element this spring.  The little white and maroon Early Nancies 
(Wurmbea dioica) grew too thickly in some places to walk between them, and some were almost twice their usual height.  
Most of them have finished flowering now and are carrying sturdy seed capsules.  I’ve always had a few Yam Daisies 
(Microseris lanceolata) making an appearance on my place in spring, but , this year, there are forty or more in soakage areas at 
the top of the hill. And the swaying heads of the Billy Buttons (Craspedia variabilis) are huge this year too.  Strangely, the tiny 
succulent Australian Stonecrop (Crassula sieberana) which most often grows in dry rocky places is also enjoying the rain and 
taking over any bare ground.  Another plant filling the spaces between the grasses is Hydrocotyle laxiflora – this one is 
ground-hugging, with round, scalloped leaves and globose heads of yellowish-green flowers.  A patch of it can look quite 
attractive, but it has one drawback.  The strong scent of the flowers is similar to a pig-stye long overdue for a clean-out! 
 White flowers always stand out in the landscape, and the Hoary Sunrays (Leucochrysum albicans) growing along 
Denley Drive and increasing their range along Weeroona Drive are a picture this year.  I’ve naturalized them on my place and 
have several extensive populations.  Something is nipping off some of the flowers at the moment – the cockatoos and rosellas 
possibly, but Shingleback Lizards like to ingest flowers too and might be amongst the culprits.  Cream Candles (Stackhousia 
monogyna) are also displaying their tall, cylindrical flowerheads of tiny creamy-white flowers. 
 Some of the birds are still nesting.  The baby magpies in their nest high in a stringybark tree along the creek are 
keeping their parents busy searching for food.  One pair of Red Wattlebirds already have fledgelings following them around 
through the grevillea bushes while another pair is still feeding nestlings nearby.  Brown Thornbills and White-browed 
Scrubwrens are also flying around with beaks full of insects to their well-hidden nests.  A few days ago, an aggressive group of 
Noisy Miners were harassing a White-faced Heron in a tree down by the dam, until the poor bird flapped off to find another 
roost.  I’ve seen Miners attacking Herons before – possibly mistaking them for raptors. 
 During winter, there were two groups of Imperial White (Delias harpalyce) caterpillars feeding on mistletoes here.  
These later pupated on the silken mats they had spun over the leaves.  Some pupae retained an orange colour, although most of 
them turned black.  I thought this might have been a sign that some of them had died, but recently butterflies have been 
emerging from pupae of both colours.  They are beautiful butterflies, with patterns of black and white on the upper surface of 
their wings and patches of red, yellow, black and white on the under-surface.  They hang for several hours after emerging, 
expanding and drying their wings. 
 A bit more rain fell this morning, and now the sun is shining on the kangaroos resting on the hillside and watching the 
grass grow. 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 



Wamboin Whisper, November 2010, Page 18 of 24 
 

CAN YOU HELP US?      A REQUEST TO THE PEOPLE ON THE FEDERAL HWY SERVICE RD, BIDGES, 
HICKEY AND OLD GOLD MINES RDS 

 Can you help distribute The Whisper newsletter? 
 We’re looking for 2-3 volunteers who can take over from the Fire Brigade volunteers to help with the monthly 
distribution of The Whisper to letterboxes on the Federal Highway Service Road, Bidges, Hickey and Old Gold Mines Roads.   
 Distribution of The Whisper, which includes the Fire Brigade’s newsletter and bush fire awareness articles that are 
written for the community, was expanded in September to take in the above localities and so ensure that all properties within 
the Brigade’s area receive a copy of the monthly newsletter. 
A s you will appreciate, apart from fighting bush and house fires and attending motor vehicle accidents, the Brigade also 
make a considerable commitment of time and energy to training, fundraising, more training, and putting together and providing 
information to help the community prepare for and respond to a bush fire threat.  
 If you are in a position to relieve the Brigade’s fire fighting team and its Support Crew from this role, and are happy to 
assist for an hour or so each month to distribute the community newsletter in your area, please call the Fire Brigade’s, Ian 
Coillet, on 6238 3425 or email lodestar@ozemail.com.au 

 
 

From a fuse to a new house and other electrical needs 
 

CHRIS  LODI  ELECTRICAL 
 

NSW Lic 193163C 
 

You can be assured of a prompt, efficient and courteous service 
by a professional who guarantees his work 

 

Mobile    0412 211 798 Ph: 6238 0068       Email:   christianlodi@gmail.com 

 

 
I have sold over 450 homes  

 
 

Let my knowledge, experience, dedication and 
negotiation skills be your key to a 

 successful sale of your home. 
 

Ross Hincksman 
“Everything he touches turns to SOLD” 

ph: 6262 2525 – mob: 0417 687 379 
email:ross@fngungahlin.com         

 
                                                                                                         This business is independently owned and operated by O’Donnell McAuliffe Real Estate Pty Ltd ABN 67 086 681 487 

                                                                                         Lic. AgentFirst National  Real Estate Gungahlin – 55 Strayleaf Crescent Gungahlin ACT 2912 – 02 6262 2525 

 
 
 
 

 

CanberraRemovalsPty Ltd 
 

FIRST CLASS REMOVALS AT A COMPETITIVE PRICE 
     

Local, Country & Interstate Removals      Professional Packing Service     Storage 
Cartons/Packing Materials       Office Removals   Personal Service 
 

We have our own containerised and warehouse STORAGE facilities. 
Call us for an obligation free quote today on 6238 1881. 

 

40 King Street, BUNGENDORE , NSW, 2621 
E:  canberraremovals@bigpond.com    Phone:  6238 1881 

 Pony Tales - Goings on at WPC  October 2010 
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by Steve Quick 
 Green grass in Wamboin? spring has a different look this year, the dams are full and finally we can all emerge from the 
winter slumber and enjoy a bit of sunshine and the daylight saving. Although it was a long cold winter Wamboin Pony club has 
still been gathering a couple of times each month (weather permitting) since I last tapped out this column. Last month’s rally 
days have been a great opportunity to practice some of the riding skills needed for some upcoming inter club events.                                        
 Every year Wamboin and the local Geary’s Gap pony club have what we call the Wamboin Challenge Shield…our riders 
compete with the Geary’s gap riders to be the winning club in a day of many varied riding challenges. There will be 
showjumping, dressage, ring and sporting events. Every rider has a chance to build up points throughout the day. These then 
go towards the total score with the winning club taking the trophy and the glory of being top Wamboin area club. Geary’s Gap 
won the day last year so it will be payback time this year for Wamboin. We’ve been practicing so hopefully luck is with our 
riders this year. No matter what the result it will be a fun day of competition. Oh and did I mention that it’s always a good 
opportunity for parents to eat way too many runny egg and bacon rolls and sausage sangas…..                                                                              
 November sees not only the Challenge Shield but the weekend after is our clubs annual Gymkhana (busy month!). 
Riders from throughout our zone can come to Wamboin to compete in a day of challenging but fun filled riding, we hope that 
we’ll get a good gathering of local riders this year. The great thing about Pony Club is that it allows horse riders of all ages to 
get together in a safe riding environment. All the upcoming competitions will involve riders from the young age of 5 or 6 up to 
riders 25. It’s a great experience to compete with riders from different clubs.                                                                                                                
 The last few months have also seen some hard work being done by a few of our parents to get our clubhouse extension 
to lock up stage. We have tripled the clubhouse size and now have a great space to shelter if the weathers bad or just have good 
protection from the sun at lunchtime. We still need to put in the concrete floor but sadly the funds have run out (donations 
welcome!) for the moment we just have to be happy with walls and the dirt floor. Thanks go to all that have helped to get the 
clubhouse to where it is, especially our foreman Peter.                                   
 Last month saw a couple of our clubs mounted games teams compete in the State competition which was held in 
Bungendore this year. Congratulations go to “The Wamboin Warriors” who were second overall and well done “Wamboin 
Whips” who also put in a good effort.                                                                                                                                            
 Remember your local Wamboin Pony Club is open to riders aged 5 – 25 who have access to their own horse and want to 
improve their riding skills and have lots of fun in a safe environment. We usually meet twice a month on a Sunday at our 
grounds in Canning Close. If you want more info look at our website www.wamboin.pcansw.org.au  or contact our Senior 
Instructor Robyn Slater on 62383472.      The Challenge Shield is on Sunday 14th November.    See you there. 

          
                      The Clubhouse extension                                                                     Pairs practice 

                                    
                                                                             Jumping practice, yeeha 
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 Rainfall and Temperatures in Wamboin - 35 year statistics from the Robertsons 
October 2010 rainfall ... 89.5mm October ...  2009 53.75mm 

2010 rainfall to 31/10 ... 737.25mm 2009 to 31/10 ... 410.25mm 
Average Nov. rainfall ... 75.5mm Nov 2009 ... 18.5mm 
Wettest Nov ... 146mm in 1986 Wettest Nov day ... 77mm on 19/11/86 
Driest Nov ... 0.0mm in 1982 Hottest Nov day ... 39C   3 times 

Coldest Nov day ... 10C on 16/11/78 Coldest Nov night ... 0C on 1/11/98 
  

 

 

YOGA in SUTTON 
 
 

In the newly renovated Sutton Hall 
 

TUESDAY Mornings 10 am to 11.30am 
 

Beginners Welcome 
 

Casual $15 per class 
 

6 Weeks Pass $78 ($13 per class) 
 

Bring a yoga mat or thick towel, a blanket and warm 
layers including socks. All enquiries to: 

 

Email: enjoy.yogawithmaureen@gmail.com 
     Phone: 0402 900 033 

 

 

  Mini-excavation 
  Tipper truck 

  Wood splitting/chipping 
  Home maintenance 
  Handyman services 

 

Charlie Montesin 
 NSW Lic: 166627C 

 Phone: (02) 6238 3208 
 Mobile: 0409 224 901 

 Fax: (02) 6238 3165 

 
=================================================================== 

TAYLOR MADE PUMPS 
YOUR PUMPS NOT PUMPING? 

PUMP REPAIRS TO ALL MAKES OF PUMPS 
 

• New Pumps Supplied and Installed 
• Home Pressure Systems 
• Bore and Irrigation Pumps 
• Bore, pump and power packages 
• Water, Bore Drilling Rig in local area - on site surveys 
• Fire Fighting Pumps - Sales and Repairs 
• Windmill Service, Repairs and New Sales 
• Water Softener Repairs and Water Quality Analysis 
• Premium Quality Water Softener Salt at Rural Prices 

 
Don't run out of water - call a Local Bloke for mobile 

Sales & Repairs 
 

Mark Taylor   ALL HOURS 
0428 486 460 (Mobile)  6238 2357 (Home)  6238 2351 (Fax) 
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(An occasional piece) 

Springtime happenings in Wamboin – Pt2 
 

   
Photo above in last month’s Whisper 

   

 

   

 

   
Snow falling Sat Oct 16 

   

 
Springtime happenings in Wamboin – Pt2 photos can be viewed in living colour if you go to 

http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/ then click on ‘The Whisper’ and call up the November edition.  Pt 1 is in the 
October newsletter. 
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Letter 
 Alison and I have just celebrated 7 years in Bywong after a 20 year stint in the UK, preceded by life in Zimbabwe. 
Each move being a culture shock for the better.  We could not have done it without the help and assistance from Alison's 
relatives, 'The Greers'. Tom, Laureen and Tracy who worked tirelessly providing information and a lifes worth of experience to 
make our move as smooth as possible. 
 We would like to welcome our newish neighbours, 'the Stewarts', who have been great neighbours since they moved 
here from Canberra a couple of years ago. We would also like to thank our other neighbours and friends in Bywong and 
surrounds who made us feel very welcome in Australia. They know who they are. 
  - Kevin and Alison Barry, Bywong  
 

 

 
 

REG GIRALDI       
Licensed Builder 

NSW 145587C  ACT 2953C 
New Homes,  Extensions   Bathroom and 
Kitchen Renovations,    Carpentry, Tiling, 

Painting, Gyprock Repairs, Concreting,  
All Repairs and Insurance Work 

0416 075 910 (Mobile) or 6238 0918 (ah) 
HIA Member 

 
 

 
 

MR SWEEP 
CHIMNEY & FLUE CLEANING 

Slow Combustion & Open Fires Swept 
Repairs & maintenance 

SPRING DISCOUNTS NOW AVAILABLE 
 Chimney Dampers & Bird/Possum Mesh 
 Fire Bricks for Slow Combustion Heaters 

 Flue Extensions & Top Caps 
 Glass Replacements and Door Seals 
 Heater Fans Serviced and Replaced 

 Pre Gas Chimney Cleaning 
 Roof Ventilators Supplied and Installed 

 Safety Checks Available 
 S/C Heaters Removed or Replaced  

 Smoke Detectors Supplied and Installed 
For appointments or further information please phone Brian 

6258 1792 
 

BUNGENDORE LANDSCAPE SUPPLIES 
FOR ALL YOUR LANDSCAPING NEEDS 

 

      Firewood     Sand, Gravel, Mulch, Topsoil, Veg-Mix 
Feature rocks and riverstone    Mushroom compost, Bobcat 

Decomposed granite (yellow)    Excavator and Roller 
Ironbark strainers and poles    Certified weighbridge, Cement 

Old Railway Sleepers, Wine Barrels, Pavers  Hardwood sleepers – Stakes – Pegs 
 

        Ph 6238 0460   Open 7 Days        36 King Street   Bungendore 
 

 

QUALITY STONEWORK AND 
LANDSCAPING 

 

Retaining Walls       Paving       Turfing   Irrigation 
Systems       Water Features 

View Various Styles of Stonework & Speak With Many 
Satisfied Customers      Free Quotes & Design 

PHONE:  DAVE ARGAET  6238 3460  (HOME) 0421 657 
952 (MOBILE) 

 

WODHUL FARMHOUSE FINE FOODS
Griffith Butchery Christmas Specials 

Orders taken for: 
 

Hams  
Whole Leg (bone in) 7-8.5 kg $19.35 kg 
Half Leg (bone in) 3.5-4.5kg $1935 kg 
Boned & Rolled Leg Ham $31.30 kg 

(2-3 kg) or (3-4 kg) 
Sliced Leg Ham $35 kg 

 
Smoked Ocean Trout 

Wood smoked, great taste 
Whole or half sides  $43.55 kg 

 
Boerwurst from Wodhul 

Authentic South African Recipe 
vacuum packed   $15.95 kg 

 
Mince - PRIME and LEAN 

From my grassfed steers $6 kg 
David Odell 0411 541 362 

  

 

Electrical Contractor - Bywong
 

Roland Wolf    NSW & ACT Licensed 
Installations and Repairs    
Domestic & Commercial    

All Work Guaranteed 
0402 156 016    rgwolf1@bigpond.com 
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Wamboin Muse 

Jill Gregory   
 This time last year I was relieved to see some bright green leaves and cheery blue flowers of the periwinkle, pleased to 
find wandering jew creeping over arid wastelands, yarrow filling the gaps  between the pink flowered Peruvian lily that was 
poking through, uninvited, in an exposed garden bed, and amazed to find a cringing asparagus creeper in an inconvenient spot. 
This time last year I was grateful for anything that was growing in the garden. However, it’s a different story this spring. 
Suddenly the cheery periwinkle is rampant, threatening to overwhelm not only the garden but the house as well, my wandering 
jew has become less aimless and shows no respect for territorial boundaries, and the asparagus creeper has picked up pace and 
is off! I thought I’d  methodically  uprooted every last trace of  yarrow and Peruvian lily in late winter, but  obviously they 
regarded my efforts as simply overdue “thinning” and  have re-emerged with gratitude. But I guess you can’t have it both 
ways. 
 It is a long, long time since I’ve seen my garden and the bush beyond looking so spectacular. Everything is bursting 
into life and colour. Purple lavender, bright orange Californian poppies, graceful pendulums of lacey white may, pink balls of 
crab apple ready to explode, mounds of daisies and purple mint bushes,  irises and the last tulip of the season. And what’s 
more, I have roses. Thank goodness I’d run out of energy before I’d attacked more than the  first two rose bushes last autumn. 
A light prune, some timely scattered rose food pellets, a recent spray of seaweed juice and the beautiful rain has the bushes 
covered with buds and blooms.  It sure helps to have nature on your side. 
 And with the bush and our gardens looking like glossy magazine spreads, is it any wonder that Wamboin has once 
again become the venue for parties;  birthday parties, engagements, weddings, in fact any reason to celebrate.  I don’t even 
have to be invited to get pleasure from seeing coloured balloons floating above letterboxes or dangling below street signs 
signalling a gathering just down the road. And we certainly know how to party! I do wonder, however, about  that stock of 
plastic chairs and trestle tables that do the social rounds, moving from one venue to the next on the back of a ute, the soul of 
discretion. What stories they could tell!! 
 I wouldn’t live anywhere else.....and if only I can keep one step ahead of the weeds and my former friends I’ll be 
content to smell the roses. There are simply no free lunches in a garden. 
 

 


